



WELLESLEY WEGWEISER
Issue One      _      Spring      _      1994
HERZLICH WILLKOMMEN!
1994, the 10th year of our Wellesley-Konstanz exchange program seemed an auspicious moment to launch a departmental newsletter. We think the logo could be a reminder of the tie that binds all our readers together over time and space: our interest in German language and culture. This newsletter is intended to keep us better in touch with our majors and Konstanz exchange students, former, present and future, with the hope that it will also provide a network for our readers. We'll also provide some news about faculty and current programs, as well as fun features. We welcome your ideas for future topics. Special thanks to the many alumnae who responded to our initial mailing with some wonderful stories about their lives after a Wellesley German major and/or exchange year. Don't miss the column "Alumnae Aktuell". These terrific Wellesley women are an inspiration to our current students and to us. So keep your contributions coming!

WORDS TO KNOW
Wendehals: person who radically changed his/her views after unification

Mauer: denotes the mental gap between East and West; in contrast to the former 'real' Mauer
Superwahljahr: reference to the 19 elections in Germany this year on the local, state, and national levels - including a federal parliamentary vote Oct. 16

FOCUS ON FACULTY  

Maja Goth, Carla Wenckebach Professor of German retired in June 1993. Her 37 years of service to the college were recognized at a special dinner at the President's house and at commencement ceremonies. Maja plans to continue to maintain two residences, one in Cambridge, MA, the other in Küsnacht, Switzerland. Last July she fulfilled a longtime dream to visit Tibet. 

In 1992 Jean Leventhal joined the faculty, replacing Jens Kruse, who is serving as Associate Dean. She received her Ph.D. at Harvard, with a dissertation, soon to be published, on musical citation in works from Theodor Fontane to Martin Walser. Her baked goods have added a Viennese flair to our recent departmental Kaffeestunden. Some of her favorite recipes were featured in the Wellesley spring 1993 Alumnae magazine.

This past September Thomas Nolden, a native German, joined us as Assistant Professor with a Ph.D. from Yale. This spring he is teaching a course on German national identity. His current research project focuses on German-Jewish writers. His response to Wellesley after only one semester was "klein aber fein".
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WELLESLEY-IN-KONSTANZ 
The Wellesley-in-Konstanz Exchange Program has been going strong now for a decade under the guidance of its on-site director, Frau Ursula Dreher. 37 students have spent their junior year in Konstanz and 11 students from Konstanz have been in residence on campus. For the academic year 1994-95 we have introduced a one-semester option for students who cannot spend an entire academic year abroad. Wellesley students write Semesterberichte in which they summarize experiences. These are wonderful records of inter​cultural adventure and personal growth. Here are a couple of anecdotes from former Semesterberichte:

"Wir saßen am Tisch in der Küche, zwei Deutsche und zwei Amerikanerinnen und haben locker gequatscht. Der Fernseher spielte im Hintergrund aber niemand schaute besonders hin. Es war fast 11.00 Uhr und ich dachte, ich würde langsam ins Bett gehen...Dann kam die Nachricht über die geöffnete Mauer. Was für eine Überraschung - wir hatten zwar über die Flüchtlinge in Ungarn gehört, aber was in Berlin passierte, habe ich niemals erwartet. Plötzlich schrieen die zwei Jungen, und bevor ich die Nachricht ganz verdaute, ist eine Flasche Sekt entkorkt worden.

  Aber der Applaus des Westens hat kurz danach aufgehört. In den folgenden Monaten habe ich die vielen Klagen der BRD-Bürger gehört. Sie waren natürlich froh für ihre ostdeutschen Kameraden, aber die Wahrheit bleibt: es gibt einfach zu wenig Wohnungen, Arbeitsplätze und schließlich Begrüßungsgeld für alle DDR-Bürger, die herüber kommen. Ich bin einverstanden, aber meiner Meinung nach ist es die Schuld der Regierung -sie hätten voraussehen sollen, was geschehen würde. Der Wert der Ostmark ist gleich null, und wenn eine Regierung über die freie Grenze mir Geld in die Hände geben würde, würde ich es auch nehmen."




Moninder Puri, '91
"Da viele Ausländer im Hochhaus wohnen, habe ich interessante Leute aus fast jedem Land kennengelernt. Die haben meiner Meinung nach unglaubliche Erfahrungen gemacht, die ich sonst nie in meinem Leben für möglich halten würde. Jemand aus der Yukraine mußte zum Beispiel für eine Ausreiserlaubnis lange und schlau kämpfen. Er mußte Beamte bestechen, stundenlang Schlange stehen, und durfte nur ohne seine Frau das Land verlassen. Ich mußte nur zwei Fotos und eine Geburtsschein hinschicken und bekam in drei Wochen einen Reisepaß. Ich habe wirklich erfahren, wie verwöhnt und einfach mein Leben bis jetzt gewesen ist. Ich habe keinen Krieg erlebt, keinen Hunger, gar nichts.


Ich fahre öfters mit dem Auto um den Bodensee nach Meersburg. Die typischen kleinen deutschen Dörfer und die Felder darum herum sind malerisch und sprechen vom Leben der Einwohner. Am Ende des Sommers kann man gelbe Reihen von Sonnenblumen sehen. Die einzelnen Blumen richten sich alle nach der Sonne und das ganze Feld wird bunt und lebendig. Durch Weinfelder und Obstgärten, Himbeeren und Birnen gehen die Straßen und Bauern verkaufen ihre frischen Waren. Der Wald wurde schon leider vor Jahrhunderten zerstört, aber jetzt kann man weit weg über die Hügel ohne Hindernis schauen. Der See und dieAlpen formen einen schönen Hintergrund für dieses Bild."




Tuska Benes, 93
"In den Vorlesungen und Seminaren geht es anders zu als in Wellesley. Hier in Deutschland müssen die Studenten vieles selbstständiger machen. Zum Beispiel wurde in meinen Seminaren in Wellesley genau vorgeschrieben, was man zu einer bestimmten Zeit lesen sollte. Doch in Konstanz gibt es so etwas selten. Manchmal schlägt der Professor vor, was man für die nächste Sitzung lesen soll. Doch als Student wird von einem nicht verlangt, etwas zu bearbeiten; es wird aber erwartet. Während des Semesters gibt es meistens keine Arbeiten oder Klausuren, um den Fortschritt des Studenten zu messen. Nur am Ende des Semesters, muß man eine Arbeit abgeben, um einen Schein zu erhalten. Man muß als Student in Deutschland sehr motiviert sein, um bei einer Vorlesung so viel wie möglich zu lernen."




Miriam Mueller, '92
Wellesley-in-Konstanz Alumnae write:
"Wellesley changed my life so fundamentally. Before Wellesley, I was a rather unfocused student of American and German Literature and of History in Konstanz. I now pursue a Ph.D. in Comparative Literature and a joint M.A. in Women's Studies at Brandeis University, MA. To be honest, Wellesley proved to be hard. I did not like dorm life, and I felt cut off from the larger world of politics and everyday life. But Wellesley forced me to take a closer look at myself and this community of women and taught me to ask for help without feeling incapable."



Anke Finger, 89/90 

Konstanz Exchange student

"I'm currently working on a graduate degree in Modern European (mostly German) Intellectural History at the Univ. of Washington in Seattle. As much of my research revolves around the German language and culture, I am extremely grateful for the Wellesley-in-Konstanz program. I visited Konstanz last June for a friend's wedding and plan to return again in March. I often think of your [Prof. Ward's] class in Romanticism since I've been doing work on the Grimm brothers and German philology. Our cassette-salons still make me laugh!"




Tuska Benes, '93
"The knowledge of German I gained at Wellesley and in Konstanz has proved indispensable for my work in art history since graduation. The courses I took in medieval and Dutch art for the master's program at the Institute of Fine Arts at New York University required solid knowledge of German, for the literature on many works of art and artists of these periods is predominantly in German. One of my responsibilities at my current job in The Photograph and Slide Library at The Metropolitan Museum of Art is to catalogue slides of works of art in permanent collections or in upcoming exhibitions and many cataloguing sources are only in German. On a recent trip to Vienna I had the opportunity to see works by Gustav Klimt that I was introduced to in reproductions in a class taught by Professor Ward."



Ann Volmann Bible, '89
ALUMNAE AKTUELL  



Emily Enders Odom, '78
Upon completion of her double major in German and Spanish, Emily studied German cinema and Comp. Lit. in Hamburg on a Fulbright. She then worked at the Cultural Affairs Department of ABC News. A position in advertising followed, in which she acted as account executive for German clients. In 1990 Emily received a M. Div. from Union Theological Seminary. A solid background in German made it possible for her to write a thesis on Hildegard of Bingen. Emily is now pastor of the Glenwood Presbyterian Church, N.Y. 

Teresa Adams, '81
Teresa's German major was a significant factor in helping her win several scholarships to Germany: a Fulbright to the Technical Univ. of Hannover, an internship in the environmental section of the Bundestag research service, and a Robert Bosch Foundation fellowship. In 1987 she worked in the environmental office of the U.S. Army in Frankfurt. Currently she works there as a private consultant assisting American government and private industry clients to understand and comply with German environmental regulatory requirements.

Rebecca T. Johnson, '88
"...Im Mai '94 werde ich ein MBA von Wharton und ein MA in International Studies vom Lauder Institute bekommen wo mein Schwerpunkt Deutschland/ Europa ist. Vorigen Sommer machte ich eine Studienreise nach München und im letzten Sommer arbeitete ich für ein Unternehmens​beratung. Ich benutze mein Deutsch täglich und denke oft an Wellesley und die gute Bildung, die mir so viel in den letzten Jahren geholfenhat...."

Tina Ravanis, '91
After graduation Tina moved to Salzburg to teach English conversation classes to 13-19 year olds. She then worked for a publishing company and is now a freelance technical computer software translator in Munich. The work is challenging, a bit limited, but Tina likes it and has time to see friends. 

Moninder Puri, '91
"...After graduating from Wellesley with a German Studies/ Economics double major, I did a one-year internship at BASF AG in Ludwigshafen in the Sales/Marketing Department for Pigments and Dyes in the Africa/Middle East region."

Moninder currently works in Frankfurt as a Foreign Credit Officer for the Genossenschafts​bank. She will begin her MBA in the US in '95.
Miriam Mueller, '92
Miriam is enjoying teaching in a kindergarten in Patterson, PA. She is pursuing a teaching certificate and plans to obtain a Masters in Elementary Education. ..."I truly enjoy being with children, learning from them, teaching them and trying to be a positive influence. I have taught my students a German song and a few German phrases."

ALUMNAE AKTUELL  

Theresa J. Thomas, M.D.,'83
After majoring in Molecular Biology and German, Theresa graduated from Stanford Medical School with a specialty in pediatrics. She is also an accomplished violinist.

Theresa joined the pediatric staff at

Franklin Regional Hospital in CA.

Michelle Sheahan, '92
"Since Wellesley, I travelled throughout Asia and Europe on the Watson Fellowship and completed a Master's in Public Health at Johns Hopkins, with a special focus on central and eastern European health care systems. I am now starting a master's program for Adv. International Studies. I have also used my German at German film festivals and lectures in DC, by reading lots of books from the back shelves of used bookstores, giving directions to tourists, tutoring high school students in German, and a constant flow of friends from my exchange semester...."

Sherry Shepherd Gunther, '85
After graduating, Sherry participated in an internship with Informationszentrum Berlin doing political research on East/West Relations, followed by Political Science studies in Munich, where she met her husband at a Faschingsparty. "...I am totally immersed in German "Alltag" since my husband, my 2_ year old, the one on the way, my in-laws and most of my friends are 

Germans. I do freelance translations for the Institut für Seeforschung..."

Michele C. McCarthy, '89
Michele worked for the New York office of the Axel Springer Verlag [publishers of Die Welt and Bild] for 2_ years after graduating, communicating daily with the head office in Hamburg, and spending three weeks in Germany on business. She is now Assistant Editor in the children's book division of Simon & Schuster "Fortunately, one of my friends is German (born in Konstanz!) and so we frequently get together and "klatsch".

Katherine Munchmeyer, '87
Kathy has been working for the State Department first in Fiji and now in Krakow, Poland. She plans to return to D.C. in 1995.

Susan G. Riegler,  M.B.A., Ed.M., '83
"Immersion in German language and culture as an undergraduate provided me with a treasure trove of experiences. Use as a call-out.I lived in Germany during my junior year which enriched me personally and gave me confidence that sustains me today as I explore other languages. Since Wellesley, I have used German for my work in human resource management (translating for clients seeking services, hosting guests, researching new programs) and in academic pursuits (reading scholarly journals and searching INTERNET). Language is a wonderful way to explore yourself and the world, and I am always happily surprised by the ways that German enhances my life!..."

Christina Pearson, '90
Since graduating, Christina earned a Masters in German at Tufts University spending the first year of the program in Tübingen. She now works in the marketing division for Fiat Automobil AG in Heilbronn.

WEGWEISER NACHRICHTEN



A YEAR OF ACHIEVEMENTS
Professor Thomas S. Hansen co-authored the third edition of Neue Horizonte, A First Year Course in German Language and Culture (D.C. Heath), a textbook that many institutions besides Wellesley use in their introductory courses.

Hannah Barrett '89, was selected as a corecipient of the Mary Elivira Stevens Traveling Fellowship for 1993-94, and will use the award to finance a year of study at the School for Applied Arts in Vienna. After a rigorous competition involving several hundred applicants, she was chosen for the master class of painter Wolfgang Hutter. Hannah's art work has been exhibited in Boston and Vienna galleries.

Dr. Page Laws '74, (Asst. Prof. of English, Norfolk So. Univ.).."I was miraculously chosen for the Fulbright German Studies seminar this past summer. I was with a delightful group of fellow professors in Bonn, Rostock and Berlin. Tell the young ones that even aging English professors get to use their Wellesley German."

At the 1993 commencement the following prizes were awarded by the German Department. Congratulations!

Ethel Folger Williams sophomore prize:

Davina Vora
Clara Wenckebach senior prize:

Hilde Werschkul

BOOKS TO READ
Showing our Colors: Afro-German Women Speak Out (Farbe bekennen: Afro-deutsche Frauen auf den Spuren ihrer Geschichte), Ed. by Opitz, Oguntoye, Schultz, ISBN 0-87023-759-4
Frauen: German Women Recall the Third Reich, Alison Owings, Rutgers Univ. Press

Roman von einem Kinde, by Barbara Honigmann, Luchterhand Verlag

GERMAN CLUB NEWS
The German Club has been very active in the past few years. A weekly German table in a dorm dining hall provides for students of all levels to chat informally. In addition to our bi-annual lectures on current events, we find a variety of ways to celebrate German traditional holidays. We made Käsespätzle for Oktoberfest, baked gingerbread, made walnut Santa Clauses and wove ribbon stars for Christmas. Fasching was celebrated by decorating masks and playing German board games. For Halloween, the German department and Club worked with our Russian and English department counterparts for a "European Halloween Soiree." Club members and faculty did dramatic readings of scary and "unheimliche" literary texts. This spring, the Club will participate in the Annual German Drama Day Competition held at Mt. Holyoke. Our first literary magazine is under way, which will include students' short stories, essays, and poems in German or relating to Germany and German issues.

Celebrating Fasching are from left to right, back row: Flora Mulkey, Davina Vora, front row: Nina Klein, Rebecca Wood, Carolyn Spower.
UPCOMING EVENT
On Thursday, April 7, the Departments of German, Jewish Studies, History, Political Science, Women's Studies, and the Writing Program, will sponsor a lecture by Alison Owings, Author of Frauen: German Women Recall the Third Reich. The lecture will take place in the Science Center, Room 288, at 8pm.

WEGWEISER CHALLENGE



RATE MAL...
Lösung im nächsten Rundbrief 
DID YOU KNOW? 

German is the second language of choice in many of the newly emerging democracies of Eastern Europe including the Baltic States, Ukraine, Belorussia, and Russia, and is key to the culture of 120 million Europeans.

Over a thousand American companies-like Eastman Kodak and Exxon-do business in German-speaking countries.

According to the 1990 US Census, more Americans reported German ancestry, 19.6%, than any other and German ranks third among the top 10 languages spoken by residents 5 years and older speaking a language other than English at home.

Siezen ist wieder "in".

ARTS AT WELLESLEY
German artist, Rebecca Horn's Untitled (Amerika) on view in the new Davis Museum until June 26, 1994

This newsletter is published by the Department of German, Wellesley College, 106 Central Street, Wellesley, MA 02181-8252, 617-326-3892, Fax Nr. 617-283-3639, e-mail: Username@wellesley.edu
